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May 4, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a motion waiving requirements for competitive bidding and solicitation requirements for contracts relating to the repair and replacement of damaged structures at Baring Bridge #509A and extending the 10-day period set forth in K.C.C. 2.93.080(B).
King County owns and maintains the Baring Bridge, a single lane suspension bridge that provides sole access for more than 40 residences and access to about 170 properties in Baring, near Skykomish, Washington.  

The bridge is a timber suspension bridge originally built in 1930 that is 340 feet long, 8.3 feet wide curb to curb, and consists of a 272 foot suspension bridge span and two timber approach spans. Roads anticipated replacing the bridge deck this summer, and did an inspection in advance of this project in order to identify any unknown defects in the structure.

Because of its age and design, Baring Bridge is posted for weight limits of 20,000 pounds, one vehicle at a time, and a maximum 5 mph speed limit. Because the bridge is weight restricted, it is difficult for Roads to access the underside of this wood and cable bridge. Normally, an under bridge inspection truck, or UBIT truck, would be used to inspect the underside, but the truck weighs too much. Therefore, inspections are visual from the ground, or destructive, in that decking has to be destroyed and replaced.

On April 12, 2017, two selected sections that consist of six lines of stringers and their supporting floor beams were inspected by sounding and drilling to avoid discovery of any concerns during the planned bridge deck replacement project this summer.

Roads indeed discovered issues with stringers and cross members made of wood. More than an estimated 40 percent of the stringers were found to be “soft” and some have splits or crushing. Additionally, floor beams have cracks or splits that must be repaired. The timber bridge deck planks were also found to be worn down in the wheel lines, and the fasteners connecting the planks to the stringers are loose, causing tire impacts as vehicles cross the bridge. These are defects that must be addressed immediately for structural and safety reasons. 

The identified damage, the possibility of failure of bridge components, and the potential life-safety impacts posed by such a failure, constitutes an unforeseen circumstance beyond the County’s control that presents a real and immediate threat to the proper performance of an essential government facility, and will likely result in material loss or damage to property and injury to persons unless expeditious action is taken to repair the bridge. 
The proposed motion will address and further key guiding principles and goals of the King County Strategic Plan by maintaining safe and secure county-owned infrastructure, including roads and bridges and providing rapid emergency response. 

Thank you for your consideration of this motion. If repairs are done this year, sudden restrictions, closures, or failures may be avoided. To accomplish this, it is necessary to have an emergency waiver of competitive bidding and formal solicitation requirements to ensure the timely procurement of design, construction and other required services, materials, and equipment necessary to prevent delay in completing the repair of the damaged portions of Baring Bridge.

I recommend that the King County Council adopt this motion.
If you have any questions regarding this motion, please contact Brenda Bauer, Director, Road Services Division, at 206-477-3580.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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